## REPORT 4 OF THE COUNCIL ON MEDICAL SERVICE (NOV-21)

Financing of Home and Community-Based Services (Reference Committee G)

#### **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

The Council on Medical Service initiated this report to provide an overview of the current financing mechanisms for home and community-based services (HCBS) and to raise awareness about the importance of identifying sustainable methods of broader long-term services and supports (LTSS) financing. This report builds on the long-standing policy of the American Medical Association (AMA) regarding LTSS and presents policy recommendations to modify the current financing structure of HCBS.

The United States (US) is undergoing a population shift. By 2040, about one in five Americans will be 65 or older. By 2050, those over age 85 are projected to more than triple, and it is estimated that 70 percent of seniors reaching age 65 are expected to require some type of long-term care (LTC) assistance in their lifetime. LTC includes both medical and non-medical care, such as assistance with activities of daily living (ADLs). ADLs include a range of activities such as help with bathing, dressing, meal preparation, medication management, housekeeping, and transportation. Hundreds of thousands of older and disabled individuals live in institutionalized care settings not because they need the level of specialized medical care provided in those settings, but because Medicaid payment rules make that the only option with daily care that they can afford. The current LTSS financing structure and incentives generally favor expensive institutional care settings like skilled nursing facilities over less expensive and usually more desirable care settings like adult day care and home care. However, under the Medicaid statute, states must cover institutional LTSS services, but covering HCBS like home health aides and adult day care is optional. Therefore, Medicaid coverage for services in the home or community varies by state with some states not offering HCBS altogether.

Concurrent with demographic shifts, the COVID-19 pandemic has exposed the vulnerabilities of institutionalized care settings such as LTC facilities and the weaknesses in the nation's system of caring for older adults and individuals with disabilities and limitations. It is estimated that nursing home deaths are believed to account for about one-third of total COVID-19 deaths. This grim reality has highlighted the need for a better system of caring for these older and disabled populations.

The Council believes the AMA should seize this opportunity to rethink the current long-term care system and to build upon the AMA's current body of long-term care policy to recommend fundamental reforms, specifically reforms strengthening the nation's system of HCBS. HCBS presents a compelling shift away from institutionalized care. Not only is there currently an unmet need for HCBS, but also, this need is expected to increase with a growing elderly population. Through the Council's set of recommendations, states and the federal government are encouraged to develop and expand HCBS offerings as lower-cost and more preferred alternatives to providing institutional care.

#### REPORT OF THE COUNCIL ON MEDICAL SERVICE

CMS Report 4-N-21

Subject: Financing of Home and Community-Based Services

Presented by: Asa Lockhart, MD, Chair

Referred to: Reference Committee G

The COVID-19 pandemic has exposed the vulnerabilities of institutionalized care settings such as long-term care (LTC) facilities and the weaknesses in the nation's system of caring for older adults and individuals with disabilities and limitations. It is estimated that about eight percent of people living in LTC facilities have died of COVID-19, a percentage that is considered an undercount. <sup>1</sup> In particular, nursing home deaths are believed to account for about one-third of total COVID-19 deaths. This grim reality has highlighted the need for a better system of caring for these older and disabled populations. The Council recognizes that COVID-19 pandemic has created an opportunity to review the current LTC system and to build upon the American Medical Association's (AMA's) current body of LTC policy to recommend fundamental reforms, specifically reforms strengthening the nation's system of home and community-based services (HCBS).

10 11 12

13

14

1 2

3

4

5 6

7

8

9

This report, initiated by the Council, provides an overview of LTC needs in the United States (US), highlights the myriad ways that HCBS is funded, outlines current HCBS legislative proposals, summarizes relevant AMA policy, and recommends policy to create a stronger foundation and financing structure for HCBS.

15 16 17

#### **BACKGROUND**

18 19

20

21

22 23

The US is undergoing a population shift. By 2040, about one in five Americans will be 65 or older. By 2050, those over age 85 are projected to more than triple.<sup>2</sup> According to the US Department of Health and Human Services (HHS), 70 percent of seniors reaching age 65 are expected to require some type of LTC assistance in their lifetime.<sup>3</sup> LTC includes both medical and non-medical care, such as assistance with activities of daily living (ADLs). ADLs include a range of activities such as help with bathing, dressing, meal preparation, medication management, help with housekeeping, and transportation.

25 26 27

28

29

30

31

32 33

34

24

Hundreds of thousands of older and disabled individuals live in institutionalized care settings not because they need the level of specialized medical care provided in those settings, but because Medicaid payment rules make that the only option with daily care that they can afford. The current long-term services and supports (LTSS) financing structure and incentives generally favor expensive institutional care settings like skilled nursing facilities over less expensive and usually more desirable care settings like adult day care and home care. The average annual cost for a nursing home room is \$105,850. Alternatively, the average annual cost for a full-time home health aide is about \$48,000, and the cost of adult day care is about \$17,000.45 However, under the Medicaid statute, states must cover institutional LTSS services, but covering HCBS like home

35 36

health aides and adult day care is optional. 6 Therefore, Medicaid coverage for services in the home

37 or community varies by state with some states not offering HCBS altogether. According to Congressional Budget Office projections, federal LTSS expenditures under Medicaid are projected to reach \$113 billion per year by 2025 compared with the \$74 billion spent in 2014.<sup>7</sup>

Many residents in institutional facilities only need assistance with ADLs, and many would prefer to be living in their own communities. Seventy-six percent of people aged 50 and older would prefer to remain in their home for as long as possible, and 90 percent would prefer to age in place either in their homes or community settings such as adult day care centers. Access to HCBS has emerged as an alternative to institutionalized care settings to help older Americans and those with disabilities live independently while receiving assistance with daily needs.

Medicaid beneficiaries with LTSS needs account for 6.4 percent of the Medicaid population but 45.6 percent of Medicaid expenditures. Exacerbating the financial challenge of providing LTSS care to an aging population is a significant birth decline. The latest US census revealed that the US has one of the slowest rates of population growth in decades. The decline is largely due to declining immigration and a declining birthrate, which means there will continue to be fewer workers to support the aging population. Today, there are 2.8 workers per Medicare beneficiary. However, that number is expected to decline to 2.3 workers by 2030. His demographic shift puts a substantial strain on state and federal budgets and causes great instability in the programs on which the elderly and disabled rely. Therefore, it is critical to explore financially stable alternatives to providing LTSS to this population. In keeping people out of more expensive institutions and in the community, HCBS provides one method to stabilize LTSS funding.

#### MECHANISMS TO PROVIDE HCBS FINANCING AND SERVICES

Section 1915(c) and Section 1115 Waivers

For the last 40 years, states have used waivers to provide HCBS to Medicaid beneficiaries. Nearly all HCBS beneficiaries receive services through an optional authority. Section 1915(c) of the Social Security Act authorizes a waiver program allowing states to meet the care needs of their populations through LTSS in their homes or communities rather than in an institutional care setting. Section 1115 waivers give states the option to waive certain Medicaid requirements and allow states to use Medicaid funds for pilot or demonstration projects. For example, states can target waivers to areas of the state where need is the greatest. States can also make waiver services available to certain groups of people who are at risk of institutionalization, such as those with a particular diagnosis. States can provide Medicaid to people who would otherwise only be eligible for coverage in an institutional setting. Using their waiver authority, states are permitted to offer a variety of services. Therefore, states can use waivers to provide a combination of standard medical and non-medical services. Services may include case management, home health aides, personal care, adult day care centers, and respite care. Moreover, states can implement other types of services that may assist in diverting or transitioning individuals from institutional care settings. 13,14

 Nearly all states and DC offer services through HCBS waivers. However, states continue to face an arduous federal waiver process. Obtaining a waiver generally requires negotiations between states and the federal government. There currently are more than 300 HCBS waiver programs in effect nationwide. Relying upon such a patchwork system makes the availability of HCBS services highly dependent on the state in which a beneficiary resides.<sup>15</sup>

State Plan Amendments

A Medicaid state plan is an agreement between the state and the federal government detailing how the state administers its Medicaid program. In it, the state attests that it will follow federal rules and may claim federal matching funds for its Medicaid program activities. Additionally, the state plan outlines who will be covered under its activities, what services will be provided, payment methodologies for providers, and the state's administrative activities.<sup>16</sup>

States can amend their plans through a state plan amendment (SPA). States can submit a proposed SPA to Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) for review and approval. Over the years, Congress has enacted several SPAs designed to make it easier for states to expand HCBS. Using an SPA, states can provide Medicaid to people who would otherwise only be eligible for coverage in an institutional setting. States can also target services to individuals with particular needs, risk factors, or those with a specific disease or condition.<sup>17</sup>

### Money Follows the Person

Medicaid's Money Follows the Person (MFP) demonstration has been in place since 2008. The initiative's intent is to rebalance Medicaid's bias for institutional care and seek to move seniors and people with disabilities from institutions and into the community. The program uses enhanced federal matching funds to incentivize states to operationalize the program. Since its inception, the MFP program has helped more than 100,000 individuals transition from institutional to community care settings. Notably, the national MFP program evaluation found that enrollees experienced significant increases in quality-of-life measures after transitioning back to their communities. The evaluation also found that some individuals would not have made the transition away from institutional care if not for MFP. The program also helped states control spending, which is attributed to the fact that HCBS typically costs less than institutional care. The evaluation found that state Medicaid programs saved about \$978 million during the first year after transition for MFP enrollees. The availability of the program relies on federal funding reauthorization, which is set to expire in 2023. 19

## Federal Medical Assistance Percentages

The Federal Medical Assistance Percentages (FMAPs) are used to determine the federal share for most Medicaid health care services. <sup>20</sup> It is calculated by a formula that is designed so that the federal government pays a larger portion of Medicaid costs in states with lower per capita incomes compared to the national average. <sup>21</sup> For example, the FMAP rate in Mississippi is 84.51 percent while the rate in Massachusetts is 56.2 percent. <sup>22</sup>

The FMAP is critical to the provision of Medicaid services in states. Medicaid accounts for nearly 30 percent of state budgets, and state budgets are particularly constrained due to the economic strain of the COVID-19 pandemic. State budgets require Medicaid predictability and limiting the number of beneficiaries and services allows states to accurately estimate HCBS expenditures.<sup>23</sup> Absent increased federal matching funds, states are unlikely to expand HCBS services and eligibility despite significant unmet need.

#### WORKFORCE

A key barrier to meaningful expansion of HCBS is an unstable workforce. States regularly mention workforce shortages as an obstacle to expanding HCBS, and the shortages have only been exacerbated by the COVID-19 pandemic. Currently, there are about 4.5 million direct care workers (DCWs) providing care to older adults and individuals with disabilities. Between 2019 and 2029, the Bureau of Labor Statistics estimates a 1.9 million increase in family caregiving jobs, which represents a 37 percent increase in over 10 years. The expected increased demand for DCWs is more than any other occupation in the economy.<sup>24</sup>

The current workforce is primarily comprised of women of color who earn low wages and do not receive employee benefits such as paid leave, health care, job training, or advancement opportunities. On average, DCWs make about \$16,200 per year. Despite their valuable work, one in eight DCWs lives in poverty.<sup>25</sup> Due to these suboptimal benefits and demanding working conditions, DCW turnover is about 60-80 percent annually.<sup>26</sup>

Additionally, the current workforce lacks standardization, which could provide beneficiaries with more consistent and reliable care. The federal government currently requires nursing home and home health aides to undergo 75 hours of training before they can provide care, and some states do not require personal care aides certified through Medicaid to be trained at all.<sup>27</sup> Moreover, certification often costs DCWs hundreds of dollars, and three-quarters of the workforce earn less than the average state living wage. The financial obstacle requirements exemplify the lack of consideration and value placed on a critical workforce.

 As of 2018, Medicare's conditions of participation formally recognize home health aides as members of the interdisciplinary care team who are expected to report on a beneficiary's change in condition. Despite this responsibility, little has been done to help integrate aides into care teams. This lack of team integration is unfortunate because home health aides could demonstrate value on care team models including post-acute home care, hospital at home, and ambulatory case management.

#### FEDERAL AGENCIES AND HOME AND COMMUNITY-BASED SERVICES

The current administration of HCBS services relies on five federal agencies. The agencies include the CMS, the Administration on Aging, the Department of Housing and Urban Development, the Department of Transportation, and the Department of Agriculture. Collectively, the agencies fund multiple programs that aid the elderly population with services like nutrition assistance, in-home care, affordable housing, and transportation.<sup>28</sup>

 The Older Americans Act of 1965 requires HHS's Administration on Aging to facilitate crossagency collaboration to administer HCBS. However, a recent US Government Accountability Office (GAO) report found that the five agencies operate largely independently of one another with minimal collaboration.<sup>29</sup> The GAO's report studied interagency collaboration and found that, though cross-agency collaboration is important for federal efforts, limited resources and competing priorities can preclude cooperation.

### **HOSPITAL AT HOME**

 Several countries pay for delivering services equivalent to hospital inpatient care to patients in their own homes. These "hospital at home" services have been successful in allowing patients with specific conditions that qualify for inpatient care to receive services in the home and avoid the risks associated with inpatient admission. Patients with conditions such as congestive heart failure, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, and cellulitis are often candidates for the model. Patients must be sick enough to be hospitalized but stable enough to be treated at home. The at-home care is provided by visiting physicians, nurses, and other clinical staff. The services are more intensive than can be supported through traditional home health care payments. The care model has been shown to reduce costs, improve patient outcomes, and enhance the patient experience.<sup>30</sup>

Although some hospitals in the US have been delivering hospital at home care and some Medicare Advantage plans are paying for it, the service is difficult to sustain or expand without payment from Medicare because a minimum number of patients need to participate for the service to be

cost-effective. The Physician-Focused Payment Model Technical Advisory Committee has recommended two different "hospital at home" payment models to HHS, but neither has been implemented to date.<sup>31</sup>

The pandemic has highlighted the flaws of institutionalized care and accelerated the availability of hospital at home. During the pandemic, CMS has allowed hospitals to deliver services in nontraditional settings, and it pressed many private insurers to do the same. The CMS program, the Acute Hospital Care at Home Program, gives participating hospitals the ability to reduce inpatient volume by treating certain acute care patients at home using a telehealth platform that allows for daily check-ins and monitoring. Telehealth has been successfully employed in the care model to help transition patients away from institutional care settings, and the technology has greatly assisted physicians and patients at a time when maintaining physical distance is critical to health and safety. The Brigham and Women's Hospital was one hospital to take advantage of CMS's program. A 95-day study took place evaluating the model, which cared for 65 acutely ill patients. Throughout the study, the hospital at home program was staffed by one physician, one or two nurses, and one mobile integrated health paramedic. The study showed that the program cost a fraction of the cost of caring for patients in the hospital and that such programs can serve as complements to traditional hospital-based care. However, it is unclear whether CMS's Hospital Care at Home Program will be extended after the COVID-19 public health emergency ends.

In May 2021, Mayo Clinic and Kaiser Permanente announced that they were teaming up to scale the hospital at home model. The two health care giants join a growing list of hospitals around the country that have implemented this model of care. It is estimated that 30 percent of hospitalized patients can benefit from the hospital at home model.<sup>33,34</sup>

### **AMA POLICY**

Policy H-280.945 was established with the adoption of CMS Report 5-A-18 on the financing of LTSS. The policy states that our AMA supports policies that standardize and simplify private longterm care insurance (LTCI) to achieve increased coverage and improved affordability; supports adding transferable and portable LTCI coverage as part of workplace automatic enrollment with an opt-out provision potentially available to both current employees and retirees; supports allowing employer-based retirement savings to be used for LTCI premiums and LTSS expenses, including supporting penalty-free withdrawals from retirement savings accounts for purchase of private LTCI; and supports innovations in LTCI product design, including the insurance of HCBS and the marketing of LTC products with health insurance, life insurance and annuities. The policy also supports expanding LTSS benefits by permitting Medigap plans to offer a limited LTSS benefit as an optional supplemental benefit or as a separate insurance policy and Medicare Advantage plans offering LTSS in their benefit packages. In addition, the policy supports permitting Medigap and Medicare Advantage plans to offer a respite care benefit as an optional benefit and supports a backend public catastrophic LTCI program. Particularly salient to this report, the policy also supports incentivizing states to expand the availability of and access to home and community-based services and calls for better integration of health and social services and supports, including the Program of All-Inclusive Care for the Elderly.

Policy H-280.991 addresses financing of LTC and outlines relevant principles and policy proposals for LTC. It states that programs to finance LTC should cover needed services in a timely and coordinated manner in the least restrictive setting appropriate to the health care needs of the individual and coordinate benefits across different LTC financing programs. The policy suggests providing coverage for the medical components of LTC through Medicaid for all individuals with income below 100 percent of the poverty level and providing sliding scale subsidies for the

purchase of LTCI coverage for individuals with income between 100-200 percent of the poverty level. Policy H-290.958 supports increases in states' FMAPs or other funding during significant economic downturns to allow state Medicaid programs to continue serving Medicaid patients and cover rising enrollment.

4 5 6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19 20

1

2

3

Policy H-280.991 supports tax incentives and employer-based LTC coverage to help fund LTC including creating tax incentives to allow individuals to prospectively finance the cost of LTC coverage and encouraging employers to offer such policies as a part of employee benefit packages and otherwise treat employer-provided coverage in the same fashion as health insurance coverage and allow tax-free withdrawals from Individual Retirement Accounts and Employee Trusts for payment of LTCI premiums and expenses. Additionally, the policy supports the use of a tax deduction or credit to encourage family caregiving. Policy H-280.991 states that consumer information programs should be expanded to emphasize the need for funding anticipated costs for LTC and to describe the coverage limitations of Medicare, Medicaid, and traditional Medigap policies. State medical associations should be encouraged to seek appropriate legislation or regulation in their jurisdictions to provide an environment within their states that permit innovative LTC financing and delivery arrangements and assure that private LTC financing and delivery systems, once developed, provide the appropriate safeguards for the delivery of high-quality care. Additionally, consistent with other AMA policy on state-based innovation, Policy H-280.991 supports health system reform legislative initiatives that could increase states' flexibility to design and implement long-term care delivery and financing programs.

21 22 23

24

25

26 27

28

29

Policy H-290.982 supports allowing states to use LTC eligibility criteria that distinguish between persons who can be served in a home or community-based setting and those who can only be served safely and cost-effectively in a nursing facility. Such criteria should include measures of functional impairment that account for impairments caused by cognitive and mental disorders and measures of medically related LTC needs. The policy supports buy-ins for home and communitybased care for persons with incomes and assets above Medicaid eligibility limits and supports providing grants to states to develop new LTC infrastructure and to encourage expansion of LTC financing to middle-income families who need assistance.

30 31 32

# **CURRENT HCBS PROPOSALS**

33 34

35

36

37

In Spring 2021, the Biden Administration announced a \$400 billion plan to expand Medicaid HCBS and support home care workers as part of his American Jobs Plan infrastructure package. The plan does not increase funding for non-Medicaid programs critical to living at home, and it does not help middle-income Americans who make too little to pay for LTCI but earn too much to qualify for Medicaid. However, the plan proposes extending and expanding the MFP program.

38 39 40

41

42

43

44

Subsequently, in June 2021, a bipartisan congressional team introduced the Better Care Better Jobs Act, which would expand HCBS. The legislation formed the basis of President Biden's \$400 billion plan to expand HCBS access. A main provision of the bill calls to permanently increase the FMAP by 10 percent. To receive the increase, states would have to address payment rates to promote the recruitment and retention of DCWs. 35 Another key provision would make the MFP program permanent.

45 46

51

47 However, in late June 2021, President Biden agreed to forego his \$400 billion plan to expand 48 HCBS as a concession to reach a deal with congressional leaders on a broader infrastructure bill. 49 Nonetheless, a scaled-back iteration of the \$400 billion plan may be incorporated into the \$3.5 50 trillion 2022 domestic spending reconciliation bill that will be considered in Fall 2021, and provisions of the Better Care Better Jobs Act are anticipated to be included.

### DISCUSSION

 As the US population ages, beneficiary preferences evolve, and demographic shifts continue, HCBS provides a desirable and cost-effective way of delivering LTSS to seniors and those with disabilities. State Medicaid programs will confront increasing pressure to meet the LTSS needs of an aging population. Meanwhile, the COVID-19 pandemic has exposed the vulnerabilities of institutionalized care settings such as nursing homes and represents an opportunity to expand HCBS. The Council believes the AMA should seize this moment to establish fundamental policy to address the fractured LTSS system through a multi-pronged approach. The Council notes that this important issue is relevant to Council on Medical Service Report 5-NOV-21, which specifically addresses end of life payment. Notably, CMS Report 5-NOV-21 recommends supporting Medicare coverage of supportive care services, including assistance with activities of daily living, under Medicare's hospice benefit, and appropriate payment for those services.

Acknowledging the AMA's existing policy on LTSS and laying the foundation for new recommendations, the Council recommends reaffirming Policy H-280.945. The policy provides a comprehensive set of principles to improve the financing of LTSS and supports incentivizing states to expand the availability of and access to HCBS. Recognizing the importance of federal matching funds to the continuation and expansion of LTSS services, the Council also recommends reaffirming Policy H-290.958 supporting increases in states' FMAP or other funding during significant economic downturns to allow state Medicaid programs to continue serving Medicaid patients and cover rising enrollment.

Moreover, the Council recommends that states simplify their state plan options and Medicaid waivers to allow states additional flexibility to offer HCBS. By streamlining the current patchwork system of HCBS waivers and SPAs, states could promote infrastructure development, increase administrative efficiency, improve budget predictability, and better care for beneficiaries. The Council believes that continued use of CMS waiver templates is a positive step forward. Streamlining state plan options and waivers can help eliminate Medicaid's bias for institutional care and provide states the flexibility to offer services that better meet the needs of their populations.

The Council also recommends that Medicaid's MFP program, set to expire in 2023, be extended or made permanent. Doing so would enable states to expand the settings that qualify as community care settings, create broader eligibility pathways, and offer new HCBS benefits. The program has demonstrated that it saves state Medicaid programs money and provides increased and sustained enrollee quality-of-life. The Council believes that the program has made important contributions to the rebalancing of LTSS away from institutional settings and into community settings and believes that these state efforts should be continued with the requisite support.

Investing in the HCBS workforce is critical to meeting the needs of an aging population and modernizing the LTSS system. To address the needs of this aging population and to support the needed caregivers, the Council recommends supporting federal funding for payment rates that promote access and greater utilization of HCBS. The Council also recommends supporting policies that help to train, retain, and develop the HCBS workforce. Steps must be taken to professionalize the HCBS workforce. The Council notes that the training and skills required will vary yet workforce standardization is critical. For example, the skills required to care for a hospital at home patient will differ from the skills required to care for an adult needing basic ADL assistance. HCBS workforce reforms would help build a pipeline of workers while stabilizing the workforce and improving quality of care. Ultimately, HCBS and LTSS reforms will only be effective if the supporting workforce is invested in and valued. Increased federal funding for payment and policy

1 changes to promote the workforce will help serve the needs of individuals in the most appropriate care settings.

 The Council believes that strategic coordination between the five federal agencies that fund and implement HCBS activities could ensure that resources are being used efficiently and effectively for not only the government but also for beneficiaries. Accordingly, the Council recommends supporting cross-agency and federal-state strategies that can help avoid disconnects among HCBS programs and streamline funding and the provision of services. To further streamline programs, the Council recommends that HCBS programs track protocols and outcomes. Doing so could help make meaningful comparisons across states and identify best practices. It can also help promote quality care and ensure that care is aligned with patient goals.

Finally, the hospital at home model is an important component of the shift away from institutionalized care and has been successful in allowing patients with particular conditions to remain in their homes and avoid risks associated with inpatient admission and care. Accordingly, the Council recommends that CMS and private insurers offer flexibility to implement hospital at home programs for the subset of patients who meet the criteria.

HCBS presents a compelling shift away from institutionalized care. Not only is there currently an unmet need for HCBS, but also, this need is expected to increase with a growing elderly population. States and the federal government should be encouraged to develop and expand HCBS offerings as lower-cost and more preferred alternatives to providing institutional care.

### RECOMMENDATIONS

The Council on Medical Service recommends that the following be adopted and the remainder of the report be filed:

1. That our American Medical Association (AMA) support federal funding for payment rates that promote access and greater utilization of home and community-based services (HCBS). (New HOD Policy)

2. That our AMA support policies that help train, retain, and develop an adequate HCBS workforce (New HOD Policy)

3. That our AMA support efforts to simplify state plan amendments and Medicaid waivers to allow additional state flexibility to offer HCBS. (New HOD Policy)

4. That our AMA support that Medicaid's Money Follows the Person demonstration program be extended or made permanent. (New HOD Policy)

5. That our AMA support cross-agency and federal-state strategies that can help improve coordination] among HCBS programs and streamline funding and the provision of services. (New HOD Policy)

6. That our AMA support HCBS programs tracking protocols and outcomes to make meaningful comparisons across states and identify best practices. (New HOD Policy)

7. That our AMA support that the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services and private insurers offer flexibility to implement hospital at home programs for the subset of patients who meet the criteria used by hospital at home programs. (New HOD Policy)

# CMS Rep. 4-N-21 -- page 9 of 11

- 8. That our AMA reaffirm Policy H-280.945, which provides a comprehensive set of principles to improve the financing of long-term services and supports and supports incentivizing states to expand the availability of and access to HCBS and permitting Medigap and Medicare Advantage plans to offer a respite care benefit. (Reaffirm HOD Policy)
- That our AMA reaffirm Policy H-290.958 which supports increases in states' Federal Medical Assistance Percentages or other funding during significant economic downturns to allow state Medicaid programs to continue serving Medicaid patients and cover rising enrollment.
- 9 (Reaffirm HOD Policy)

1

2 3

4

Fiscal Note: Less than \$500.

#### **REFERENCES**

- <sup>1</sup> "Long-Term-Care COVID Tracker." The COVID Tracking Project, Available at <a href="https://covidtracking.com/nursing-homes-long-term-care-facilities">https://covidtracking.com/nursing-homes-long-term-care-facilities</a>
- <sup>2</sup> "The US Population Is Aging." Urban Institute, 16 Dec. 2014, Available at <a href="https://www.urban.org/policy-centers/cross-center-initiatives/program-retirement-policy/projects/data-warehouse/what-future-holds/us-population-aging">https://www.urban.org/policy-centers/cross-center-initiatives/program-retirement-policy/projects/data-warehouse/what-future-holds/us-population-aging</a>
- <sup>3</sup> "Long-Term Services and Supports for Older Americans: Risks and Financing Research Brief." ASPE, Available at <a href="https://aspe.hhs.gov/reports/long-term-services-supports-older-americans-risks-financing-research-brief-0">https://aspe.hhs.gov/reports/long-term-services-supports-older-americans-risks-financing-research-brief-0</a>
- <sup>4</sup> "Senior In-Home Care Costs." Senior Living, 2021, Available at <a href="https://www.seniorliving.org/home-care/costs/">https://www.seniorliving.org/home-care/costs/</a>
- <sup>5</sup> "Adult Day Care Costs." Senior Living, 2021, Available at <a href="https://www.seniorliving.org/adult-day-care/costs/">https://www.seniorliving.org/adult-day-care/costs/</a>
- <sup>6</sup> Watts, Molly O'Malley, et al. "Key State Policy Choices About Medicaid Home and Community-Based Services." KFF, 4 Feb. 2020, Available at <a href="https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/key-state-policy-choices-about-medicaid-home-and-community-based-services/">https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/key-state-policy-choices-about-medicaid-home-and-community-based-services/</a>
- <sup>7</sup> "Initial Recommendations to Improve the Financing of Long-Term Care Services." Bipartisan Policy Center, Feb. 2016, Available at: <a href="https://bipartisanpolicy.org/download/?file=/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/BPC-Health-Long-Term-Care-Financing-Recommendations.pdf">https://bipartisanpolicy.org/download/?file=/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/BPC-Health-Long-Term-Care-Financing-Recommendations.pdf</a>
- <sup>8</sup> Binette, Joanne, and Kerri Vasold. "2018 Home and Community Preferences: A National Survey of Adults Ages 18-Plus." AARP, Available at <a href="https://www.aarp.org/research/topics/community/info-2018/2018-home-community-preference.html">https://www.aarp.org/research/topics/community/info-2018/2018-home-community-preference.html</a>
- <sup>9</sup> Li, Jiaqi, et al. "The National Evaluation of the MFP Demonstration: Health Care Expenditures Two Years after Post-Transition." Medicaid, 2019, Available at <a href="https://www.medicaid.gov/sites/default/files/2019-12/mfpfieldreport21.pdf">https://www.medicaid.gov/sites/default/files/2019-12/mfpfieldreport21.pdf</a>
- <sup>10</sup> Frey, William H. "Census 2020: First Results Show near Historically Low Population Growth and a First-Ever Congressional Seat Loss for California." Brookings, 26 Apr. 2021, Available at <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/research/census-2020-data-release/">https://www.brookings.edu/research/census-2020-data-release/</a>
- <sup>11</sup> "Social Insurance." US Department of the Treasury, Available at https://www.fiscal.treasury.gov/files/reports-statements/financial-report/social-insurance.pdf
- <sup>12</sup> DePriest, Kelli, et al. "Medicaid 101: An Overview of State Plan Amendments & Waivers." Institute for Medicaid Innovation, Mar. 2021, Available at <a href="https://www.medicaidinnovation.org/">https://www.medicaidinnovation.org/</a> images/content/2021-<a href="https://www.medicaidinnovation.org/">IMI-Medicaid 201 Waivers-Report.pdf</a>
- <sup>13</sup> Watts, Molly O'Malley, et al. "Key State Policy Choices About Medicaid Home and Community-Based Services Issue Brief 9296-02." KFF, 4 Feb. 2020, Available at <a href="https://www.kff.org/report-section/key-state-policy-choices-about-medicaid-home-and-community-based-services-issue-brief/">https://www.kff.org/report-section/key-state-policy-choices-about-medicaid-home-and-community-based-services-issue-brief/</a>
- <sup>14</sup> "Waivers." MACPAC, Available at <a href="https://www.macpac.gov/medicaid-101/waivers/">https://www.macpac.gov/medicaid-101/waivers/</a>
- <sup>15</sup> Home & Community-Based Services 1915(c) | Medicaid. Available at <a href="https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/home-community-based-services/home-community-based-services-authorities/home-community-based-services-1915c/index.html">https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-1915c/index.html</a>
- 16 "State Plan." MACPAC, Available at https://www.macpac.gov/subtopic/state-plan/
- <sup>17</sup> Home & Community-Based Services 1915(c) | Medicaid. Available at <a href="https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-authorities/home-community-based-services-1915c/index.html">https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-community-based-services-home-comm
- <sup>18</sup> Chidambaram, Priya, et al. "Medicaid's Money Follows the Person Program: State Progress and Uncertainty Pending Federal Funding Reauthorization." KFF, 25 Nov. 2019, Available at <a href="https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/medicaids-money-follows-the-person-program-state-progress-and-uncertainty-pending-federal-funding-reauthorization/">https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/medicaids-money-follows-the-person-program-state-progress-and-uncertainty-pending-federal-funding-reauthorization/</a>
- <sup>19</sup> Money Follows the Person | Medicaid. Available at <a href="https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/long-term-services-supports/money-follows-person/index.html">https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/long-term-services-supports/money-follows-person/index.html</a>
- <sup>20</sup> "Federal Medical Assistance Percentages or Federal Financial Participation in State Assistance Expenditures (FMAP)." ASPE, Available at <a href="https://aspe.hhs.gov/federal-medical-assistance-percentages-or-federal-financial-participation-state-assistance">https://aspe.hhs.gov/federal-medical-assistance-percentages-or-federal-financial-participation-state-assistance</a>
- <sup>21</sup> "Medicaid's Federal Medical Assistance Percentage (FMAP)." Congressional Research Service, July 2020, Available at <a href="https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R43847.pdf">https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R43847.pdf</a>

- <sup>22</sup> "Federal Medical Assistance Percentage (FMAP) for Medicaid and Multiplier." KFF, 18 Feb. 2021, Available at <a href="https://www.kff.org/medicaid/state-indicator/federal-matching-rate-and-multiplier/?currentTimeframe=0&sortModel=%7B%22colId%22:%22FMAP%20Percentage%22,%22sort%22:%22desc%22%7D</a>
- <sup>23</sup> "Key Considerations in the Development of a Medicaid Home- and Community-Based Services Benefit." Bipartisan Policy Center. Available at <a href="https://bipartisanpolicy.org/report/medicaid-home-community/">https://bipartisanpolicy.org/report/medicaid-home-community/</a>
- <sup>24</sup> Cromer, Tyle, et al. Modernizing Long-Term Services and Supports and Valuing The Caregiver Workforce." Health Affairs Blog, June 2021, Available at <a href="https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20210409.424254/full/">https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20210409.424254/full/</a>
- <sup>25</sup> Weller, Christian, et al. "Making Care Work Pay: How a Living Wage for LTSS Workers Benefits All." Health Affairs Blow, December 2020, Available at

https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20201202.443239/full/

- <sup>26</sup> Cromer, Tyle, et al. "Modernizing Long-Term Services and Supports And Valuing The Caregiver Workforce." Health Affairs Blog, June 2021, Available at <a href="https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20210409.424254/full/">https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20210409.424254/full/</a>
- <sup>27</sup> Weller, Christian, et al. "Making Care Work Pay: How a Living Wage for LTSS Workers Benefits All." Health Affairs Blow, December 2020, Available at <a href="https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20201202.443239/full/">https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20201202.443239/full/</a>
- <sup>28</sup> "Home and Community-Based Services: Maximizing the Impact of Federal Spending." Bipartisan Policy Center. Available at <a href="https://bipartisanpolicy.org/blog/home-and-community-based-services-maximizing-the-impact-of-federal-spending/">https://bipartisanpolicy.org/blog/home-and-community-based-services-maximizing-the-impact-of-federal-spending/</a>
- <sup>29</sup> "Older Adults: Federal Strategy Needed to Help Ensure Efficient and Effective Delivery of Home and Community-Based Services and Supports." US Government Accountability Office, May 2015, Available at <a href="https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-15-190.pdf">https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-15-190.pdf</a>
- <sup>30</sup> "Hospital at Home" Programs Improve Outcomes, Lower Costs But Face Resistance from Providers and Payers. Commonwealth Fund. Available at <a href="https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/newsletter-article/hospital-home-programs-improve-outcomes-lower-costs-face-resistance">https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/newsletter-article/hospital-home-programs-improve-outcomes-lower-costs-face-resistance</a>
- <sup>31</sup> "Re: CMS-1744-IFC; Medicare and Medicaid Programs; Policy and Regulatory Revisions in Response to the COVID-19 Public Health Emergency." American Medical Association, June 2020, Available at <a href="https://searchlf.ama-">https://searchlf.ama-</a>
- $\underline{assn.org/letter/documentDownload?uri=\%2Funstructured\%2Fbinary\%2Fletter\%2FLETTERS\%2F2020-6-1-Letter-to-Verma-re-Medicare-Medicaid-Programs-and-COVID-19-v3.pdf}$
- <sup>32</sup> Cheney, Christopher. "Hospital at Home Program Rises to Coronavirus Pandemic Challenge." Health Leaders Media, August 2021, Available at <a href="https://www.healthleadersmedia.com/clinical-care/hospital-home-program-rises-coronavirus-pandemic-challenge">https://www.healthleadersmedia.com/clinical-care/hospital-home-program-rises-coronavirus-pandemic-challenge</a>
- <sup>33</sup> Reed, Tina. "Mayo Clinic and Kaiser Permanente Team up to Scale Hospital Care in Patients' Homes." Axios, Available at <a href="https://www.axios.com/mayo-clinic-kaiser-permanente-medically-home-1f6eade9-0dd9-4cae-a2bf-0f5b52ce382b.html">https://www.axios.com/mayo-clinic-kaiser-permanente-medically-home-1f6eade9-0dd9-4cae-a2bf-0f5b52ce382b.html</a>
- <sup>34</sup> "Hospital at Home | Johns Hopkins Health Care Solutions." Johns Hopkins HealthCare Solutions, Available at <a href="https://www.johnshopkinssolutions.com/solution/hospital-at-home/">https://www.johnshopkinssolutions.com/solution/hospital-at-home/</a>
- 35 "Better Care Better Jobs Act." S. 2210, 117<sup>th</sup> Cong. (2021). Available at <a href="https://www.aging.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Better%20Care%20Better%20Jobs%20Act%20Text%2006-21-21%20For%20Distribution.pdf">https://www.aging.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Better%20Care%20Better%20Jobs%20Act%20Text%2006-21-21%20For%20Distribution.pdf</a>